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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, November 26, 2012
Suite 425, Conference Room A
4:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners Elaine Brown,   Marla Buchanan, Richard Redick, Larry Williams; Commissioner Aaron Bowman was excused;  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston, Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson;  Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office; Jessica Deal, Mayor’s Office; Alberto Souto, Budget Office; Rachel Weslsh, City Council; Tom Goldsbury, Public Works; Mark Fernandez, Hornblower (HMS Global Maritime);  Twane Duckworth, Cecilia Ford,  Risk Management; Jeremiah Cobb, Grants Management; Victoria Robas, Jacksonville Port Authority; Donald Burch, Wayne Young, JEA; Blair Fishburn, Jacksonville Transportation Authority; Mitch Reeves, Ferry Task Force;  Donnie Horner III; Russ Beaver, Vaisala;  Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record;  Merriane Lahmeur, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 4:07 P.M.

The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes for the November 5, 2012 meeting of the Commission.
In Updates from the Commissioners, Commissioners Rich Redick and Elaine Brown reported on the ferry’s participation in the 28th Jacksonville Light Parade.  For public relations, Commissioner Redick said that the ferry was a hit, that putting the ferry in the Light Parade was a successful venture.  He cited BAE, Dixie Towing (whose tugboats transported fenders), and other corporate supporters as an example of what public-private partnerships can accomplish.
Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston said that after discussing the matter with Risk Manager Twane Duckworth, she recommends that in the future, should the Commission decide to participate in an event like the Light Parade that a license agreement is in place to protect the City from potential liabilities by making sure that vendors are properly insured.  The Chair requested the Risk Manager to work with Ms. Paige on the issue.
At the recommendation of the Risk Manager, Twane Duckworth, the Commission voted unanimously on a motion to ratify the agreement between the Commission and the non-profit sponsor of the ferry’s entry in the 28th Jacksonville Light Parade.
Donald Burch, JEA’s Director of Real Estate Services had been asked at the previous Commission meeting to return to provide the Commission with an additional update on the issues surrounding water works parcels at the ferry.  He was joined by Wayne Young, JEA Director of Government Affairs and Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson.  

Mr. Burch reported that JEA had material in its surplus goods to provide fencing for the frontage of the Ocean Street ferry property.  There was enough material to install a six foot fence.  He felt that the fence meets the Department of Homeland Security’s requirements for secure fencing.

Mr. Burch announced a correction in his previous report of the current plant capacity at the water works.  He had previously stated that the plant had the capacity to produce 200,000 gallons of water a day; the corrected figure is 50,000 gallons a day.
Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson reported that she had spoken with the City’s forester, Don Robertson, about the use of the City’s tree mitigation funds for landscaping at the ferry; using the tree mitigation funds would require legislation.  Mr. Robertson will get back to Ms. Nelson on the matter.
Wayne Young reported that JEA had sent out a survey to 34 electric plants throughout the country to ascertain what they have done with the aesthetics near their respective plant facilities.  He expects the survey results to be processed and available by December 19th.
Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnson distributed a map depicting the six (6) parcels that JEA wants the City to transfer back to JEA.  JEA prefers that the property titles be in the name of JEA so as to provide the utility control over the property.  Ms. Johnston recommended that the Commission pass a resolution supporting the conveyance of the parcels back to JEA.  She felt that legislation for the conveyance was not necessary.

Commissioner Rick Redick indicated that prior to the transfer of the ferry service from JaxPort to the City; he recalled a conversation with JaxPort’s Chief Operating Office Chris Kauffmann regarding the ferry property.  Specifically, he remembers a response that if  JaxPort sold the property where the ferry office is located, JaxPort would find a place for the ferry office and warehouse to be relocated.  The Chair requested Ms. Robas to follow-up with Mr. Kauffmann to see if he remembers this conversation and, if so, where would the relocation property be located?
Mr. Burch (JEA) indicated that, referring to the map distributed by Ms. Johnston, JEA would be interested in having title to properties # 5 & 6 (sewer lift station, water treatment plant) and easements for properties 1,2,3 & 4 (water line, light pole, water main, force main, gravity sewer).

The Chair asked Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston to work with Tom Goldsbury (Public Works) on the ferry parcels at Mayport and Fort George and assess what our options are.
Commissioner Marla Buchanan motioned to give JEA parcels 4, 5 & 6.  The Commission voted unanimously to approve the motion for conveyance.

Mr. Russ Beaver made a presentation on the Vaisala Advisory Radio System, a radio system for the ferry.  The radio station is a low power AM transmission station licensed by the FCC for the sole use of government entities. The radio stations are for the dissemination of information; no music, no commercials.  The system continuously broadcasts messages.  Mr. Beaver fielded numerous questions on the system and its feasibility for the St. Johns River Ferry.
In the discussion of grants, Jeremiah Cobb indicated that Cherrise Wilks was attending a meeting at the DuPont Foundation but would try and get to the Commission meeting.  He reported that Ms. Wilkes will be able to assist the Commission  with grant writing for the RFP (for a professional grant writer).   She is working with Steve Arrington of the JTA in compiling a list of grant writing firms and will be providing Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston with the list. Ms. Johnston explained the process; she reported that she is working with Marilyn Laidler in the Procurement Division.  She distributed a draft of the RFP for a Professional Grant Writer.  Commissioner Larry Williams motioned that the Commission vote to approve the draft RFP language so as to enable Ms. Johnston to move forward in the process.  The Commission voted to approve the draft language.
Ms. Cecelia Ford provided an update on Risk Management issues.  She reported that work is still underway on insurance for the ferry terminal.  Wells Fargo is the agent for the existing Hornblower policy for the terminal.  Ms. Ford indicated that she would bring RFP proposals back to the Commission to enable the members to discuss options for insurance companies.  On a motion by Commissioner Elaine Brown, the Commission voted to authorize Risk Management to proceed with a RFP for insurance coverage.  On the need for a vessel survey, Ms. Ford indicated that a survey provides the Commission with a benchmark of the ferry’s condition that, in turn, provides an indication of the ferry’s market value.  When the discussion turned to whether or not the Commission should authorize an expenditure for a survey, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston said that she would follow-up on the survey issue with Attorney Lindsay Brock and report back to the Commission.
Mark Fernandez provided an update on ridership and revenue.

Victoria Robas led the discussion on the Commission’s task list.  Items 8, 8a & 8b concerning the Coast Guard’s Certification of Documentation, change of ownership to the City of Jacksonville and change managing owner to the City, were considered completed.  On Issue #9 (USCG Certificate of Financial Responsibility,  Paige Johnston reported that we were awaiting the return of paperwork.  On the issue of Social networking under Tolls & Fares, the Chair, Council  Member John Crescimbeni, reported that there will be a presentation on the social networking issue at a January meeting of the Commission.  Signage was to be completed Friday (November 30th).
As her work with the Commission is nearing completion, Ms. Robas indicated that she needs to be able to wrap the task list up by December 10th.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:08 P.M.
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